
 

 

 

October 2, 2017 

 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Monday, 

October 2, 2017 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  

Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Riddick, Sexton and Walker were present.  Also present were 

County Manager/Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer 

Missy Dixon.   

 

 Chair Walker called the meeting to order.  Mr. Lloyd Jones gave the invocation; 

Commissioner Sexton led the pledge of allegiance.  

 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  None. 

 

 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Consent 

Agenda: 
a) Approval of Minutes 

b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 

c) Essential Single-Family Rehabilitation Loan Pool Program 2017 (ESFRLP17) 

Assistance Policy and Procurement and Disbursement Policy 

 

Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

PUBLIC FORUM:  Ms. Zina Rhodes, DSS Transportation Supervisor, stated she has 

requested to have a public forum at the November 6, 2017 Board of Commissioners’ Meeting on 

the Community Transportation Program Grant (Riverlight Transit).  DOT has allowed them 

approximately $92,000 for administering the program including capital equipment money to 

purchase a vehicle.  She would like to replace one of their vehicles.  Ms. Rhodes went on to 

explain there is a 15% match from local funding ($13,819), 5%  comes from the state and 80% 

from the feds.  Ms. Rhodes also said she is also applying for a grant for assisting elderly citizens 

with transportation.   

 

Mr. David Lewis, 794 Alligood Road, Creswell, said he has been working with 

Recreation as one of the coaches and has been relieved of these duties due to recent 

circumstances and would like the Board to reconsider letting him continue coaching until the 

matter is resolved. 

 

Ms. Cynthia Goddard, South NC 45, Plymouth, let the Board know she received 

information from the County regarding the condemnation of the Gee cemetery and when she 

didn’t understand it, Mr. Curtis Potter agreed to meet with her and helped her to understand the 

issue. [Note:  This information deals with the easements for the Water/Sewer project for the 

County’s Commerce Building.] 

 

Mr. Kevin Riddick, 108 Pine Court, Plymouth, told the Board he has concerns about the 

Recreation Department.  He said it is in a dormant state and that our kids should be experiencing 

more.  He also stated that the diversity level is low.  The equipment is severely outdated and 

some coaches are not ‘child’ savvy.  Mr. Riddick also said that the condition of the Recreation  



 

Building (the gym) itself is in need of repair and there is not adequate transportation for the 

children. 

Mr. Travis Spruill, 516B Jefferson Street, Plymouth, stated that he was a coach for the 

Recreation Department but not anymore because of lack of administration. He also said our kids 

deserve more. Mr. Spruill said he feels that the Recreation Director should come to all games.  It 

is a family organization. Mr. Spruill said he has been working with the Recreation Department 

since 2008.  Some parents don’t want their kids to play because of the lack of administration. It 

needs to get better or the Recreation Director needs to be replaced. 

 

Ms. Kim Manning, Washington Street, said this is the second year she has had her child 

in Washington County Recreation, but has now pulled her child from the programs.  She stated 

there are different teams on the field together (10 & 12 year olds).  Ms. Manning stated that a 

player got hit last week--so hard that the parents could hear the hit.  Adults that were there said 

he was fine and let him keep playing.  That Saturday she turned in her son’s equipment and 

asked the Recreation Director how many coaches were trained in concussion training.  The 

Recreation Director said 2 were, but they weren’t at that game on Saturday.  Ms. Manning said 

that according to the NCHSA, parents, coaches and students should all be trained in concussion 

training. She stated that her child will no longer play in Washington County Recreation. 

 

Ms. Tina Coffield, 87 Hems Loop Road, Plymouth, spoke to the Board regarding the 

Recreation fees that parents are expected to pay. She pays $15 for insurance and $15 for her 

child to play.  She stated that in Elizabeth City, kids don’t have to pay both.  She also said that 

our cheerleaders don’t even get drinks.  Ms. Coffield asked where the money is going that the 

parents pay. 

 

Mr. Jerome Bryant, 3047 Albemarle Church Road, Columbia, said he is the grandparent 

of a kid who plays in Washington County, and said that a lot of counties don’t have folks stand 

up to the Recreation Director, but there needs to be more parent participation.  Tyrrell County 

only concentrates on baseball.  His grandson has been playing since he was four years old.  Mr. 

Bryant said he is concerned about Mr. David Lewis not being able to coach.  Mr. Bryant said that 

Mr. Lewis is able to get a lot out of the kids.  He has assisted with high school athletics also.  Mr. 

Bryant asked the Commissioners to let Mr. Lewis finish out the season. 

 

McCRAY PROPERTY ACQUISITION:  Mr. Curtis Potter, County Manager/ 

County Attorney spoke to the Board about the resolution in their package regarding this 

property.  The County has negotiated the payoff of the lien.  Commissioner Sexton asked 

how big the property is.  Mr. Potter said it is 1.3 acres. Commissioner Sexton asked has it 

continued to flood.  Mr. Potter said that Ms. Keyes wasn’t here tonight to answer that 

question, but Chair Walker said he can attest to continuous flooding in that area.  Ms. 

Vanessa Joyner stated she was working in the Emergency Management office at the time 

and a tree had fallen on the house and destroyed it and made it unlivable.  Mr. Potter said 

this is at no cost to the County. 
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RESOLUTION 
 

Approving Acquisition of Property 

Located at 2264 East Mill Pond Road (PIN 7716.00-19.9662) 

For Floodway Hazard Mitigation 
 

 

 WHEREAS, Washington County has applied for and been approved to receive 

approximately $124,000.00 in hazardous property mitigation grant funding from the State of 

North Carolina; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the grant funding is to be used for the mitigation of particularly hazardous 

residential uses of property located within a floodway or flood zone that presents the potential 

for loss of life or property by virtue of its continued use as residential property; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the grant permits Washington County to contract with the property owner 

to acquire the fee simple title to the property itself, to hire a contractor to demolish and remove 

the residential structures from said property, to reimburse Washington County for its in kind 

services and expenses related to administering the project, and finally to pay the owner the 

balance of the remaining grant funds in consideration of the property; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the grant requires that upon acquisition of fee simple title to the property, 

Washington County must restrict its future use and development in perpetuity, only to certain 

non-residential purposes permitted by the grant program; and 

 

  

 WHEREAS, after due diligence and careful consideration, the Washington County 

Planning & Safety Department has identified that certain real property located at 2264 East Mill 

Pond Road (PIN 7716.00-19.9662) which was acquired by the late Carl W. McCray by deed 

recorded in Book 359 at Page 793 of the Washington County Land Registry, and now owned by 

Mary McCray, as a prime parcel in need of such mitigation which meets the grant criteria, and is 

eligible to be purchased with the aforementioned grant funds; and 
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 WHEREAS, a color aerial photo of the property described above, including overlays for 

the AE Floodway and AE Flood Zone, are attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference; 

and 

 

 WHEREAS, The County Attorney has completed a preliminary title search related to the 

property described above, and is prepared upon the approval of the Board of Commissioners to 

conduct a closing to finalize the purchase of said property in accordance with the grant 

requirements, which closing will include the negotiated payoff of one primary mortgage lien on 

the property, to be fully reimbursed from the grant funds. 

 

 NOW THEREFORE, THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF WASHINGTON 

COUNTY HEREBY RESOLVES AS FOLLOWS: 

 

1. That the purchase of the property described hereinabove using grant funds, 

or funds that will be fully reimbursed by grant funding, is hereby approved. 

 

2. That the County Manager/County Attorney is hereby authorized to complete 

the closing of such purchase, and to administer the grant project in 

accordance with its requirements, by preparing and executing any and all 

reasonably necessary instruments in furtherance thereof on behalf of the 

County.  

 

ADOPTED this the _____ day of __________________, 20_____ 

 
      
 __________________________________ 
 Julius Walker, Jr., Chair 
 Washington County Board of Commissioners 

ATTEST: 

 
________________________________ 
Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 
Clerk to the Board  

 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Resolution Acquiring the 

McCray property.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon went over the budget transfers and budget 

amendments and her report that was in the Commissioners’ package.   

 

Commissioner Phelps asked what the percentage is of departments that are over 

spending.  Mr. Potter said approximately 25% of departments are over budget.  

 



 

Commissioner Phelps said it looks like the Sheriff’s Dept. is at 27% over budget.  Mr. 

Potter said he will be talking to the Sheriff about this.  There have been a lot of extra expenses 

with housing inmates elsewhere. 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 
 



 

 
Commissioner Phelps asked Ms. Dixon if Budget Amendment #13 is coming from the 

fund balance for the Bear Festival.  Ms. Dixon said it was an unexpended donation and can only 

be used for the Bear Festival.  The Bear Festival is looking to become a 501(3)c).  

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve BT#:2018-012 and BA#2018-013 

and BA#2018-014.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously. 



 

 

BOARDS & COMMITTEES: Ms. Julie Bennett, Clerk to the Board stated that she 

received the following Boards & Committees requests.  

 

Washington County Senior Center Advisory Council 

 

The Washington County Senior Center Advisory Council is asking for the Board to approve the 

following recommendations: 

 

Appointment of Herbert Myers 

Appointment of Annie Jones 

Appointment of Silas Norman 

Appointment of Judy Ange 

Appointment of Linda Brannon 

 

All have agreed to serve if appointed. 

 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion to approve the abovementioned 

appointments to the Washington County Senior Center Advisory Council.  Commissioner 

Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

Southern Albemarle Association (SAA) 

 

Every year in October, the SAA holds an annual delegates meeting.  Each county in the SAA is 

allowed to invite 50 delegates.  Ms. Paulique Horton represents Washington County on the SAA 

Executive Board as the County’s Vice-President.  Ms. Horton has provided the attached list of 

invitees to this year’s annual SAA meeting (October 19).  Ms. Horton is seeking approval of the 

invitees to the annual meeting and also the approval of the names highlighted to serve on 

Washington County’s Executive Committee for the SAA for the coming year. 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the attached list of Southern 

Albemarle Association Executive Committee Members and Delegates for Washington 

County.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIRPERSON, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ 

ATTORNEY OR CLERK:   

 

Mr. Potter said the County’s primary Recreation bus lost its engine this week. He has 

been talking with the School System about buying one of their old buses.  Ms. Keyes is assisting 

with this and hoping to keep the cost down.  This Recreation bus is also used by Detention when 

needed. 

 

Mr. Potter stated that the County is adding office space at the Beaufort County 

Community College (BCCC) Washington County Center (WC) to the left of the reception area 

as you walk in the front door.  By removing the center receptionist area it makes more room for 

office space.  Mr. Boone has been working in the building to remove a wall to make space for 

the County’s 911 Backup Center. 

 

Mr. Potter said that one of the County’s ambulances was hit last week--hit by an another 

emergency vehicle, but the cost should be minimal and covered by insurance. 

 

Mr. Potter said open enrollment for benefits has started.  The cost for employees is going 

to rise and one of the previous plans is no longer available.   

 

Mr. Potter said he will be having a Department Head meeting on October 10, 2017 at 

10:00 AM .  Mr. Potter will be out of the office Wednesday afternoon (October 10) through 

Friday (October 13) at a CLE meeting.  

 

Mr. Potter stated that he talked with the Ms. Sharon Edmundson of the LGC today and 

thanked Commissioner Phelps for reaching out to her this morning. If the County is able to move 

forward after her assessment, the County would be expected to commit to financial planning for 

future years. 

 

Mr. Potter said the USDA’s interest rate is 3.5% and they will look at our financial 

health.  He doesn’t know if those funds could be used in the grant program the school is looking 

at applying for. 

 

Mr. Potter said he talked to Golden LEAF and they don’t provide money for schools, but 

could invest in a learning lab (technology costs). 

 

Mr. Potter said he has been meeting with the Soil and Water Coordinator on drainage 

districts. 

 

Mr. Potter said the “Ban the Box” policy is in the hands of the County’s HR Specialist 

now and she is checking to make sure the County is within its limits for removing the box. 

 

Mr. Potter mentioned that on October 26, 2017 there will be an Opioid Forum at the Bob 

Martin Center in Williamston from 9:30 AM – approximately 1:00 PM.  This is being hosted by 

the MTW Health Department, and lunch will be provided afterwards.  

 

Mr. Potter said that Mr. Loope, the new President of BCCC will be coming to visit him 

on October 18, 2017. 



 

 

Commissioner Phelps pointed out that Attorney Katherine Fagan was in the audience and 

that he had asked her to attend the Commissioners’ meeting and asked the Chair if she could be 

allowed to address the Board.   Ms. Fagan said she is concerned about the jail and impounding 

vehicles. Officers should be more humane.  Ms. Fagan said she would like the County to 

delegate some land so when law enforcement does take a vehicle, the owner wouldn’t have to 

pay to retrieve it unlike now when it is impounded into a paid lot.  Ms. Fagan also asked about 

using ankle bracelets on prisoners. Ms. Fagan said she was concerned about the condition of the 

jail.  She questioned how the Grand Jury can give it a good rating when they do a walk through.  

Ms. Fagan stated that sometimes the locks in the jail don’t work and that there is overcrowding, 

especially for female inmates.  

 

Commissioner Riddick asked if the County Manager could address the concerns 

regarding Recreation that were brought up in the meeting tonight.  Mr. Potter asked for citizens 

with concerns to please contact him by any means--phone, fax, and e-mail or visit him in the 

office, so that he can find out firsthand what the issues are.  He has an Open Door policy.  Mr. 

Potter said he needs facts and specifics of any County operations that needs his attention. 

 

A citizen in the audience (who did not identify himself) said the County has been talking 

about this same stuff for years and nothing ever gets done.  

 

Commissioner Johnson asked Ms. Liverman, Washington County’s Cooperative 

Extension Director, about her being Interim Cooperative Extension Director in Martin County. 

Ms. Liverman stated that this is just temporary until Martin County hires a new Cooperative 

Extension Director. 

 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 

§ 143.318.11(a)(6) personnel.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

  

 Back in Open Session, Ms. Kisha Norman, Instructor at Beaufort County Community 

College proceeded to teach the Commissioners and staff about their iPads.  

 

At 9:00 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Sexton made a motion 

to adjourn.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

______________________________  _____________________________ 

Julius Walker, Jr.       Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 

         Chair        Clerk to the Board    

 


